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Judge Barbara Bellis presides at a hearing challenging the results of the recent special primary in 

the 133rd City Council District in Bridgeport, Conn. Nov. 27, 2017. 

BRIDGEPORT — The special North End Democratic City Council primary scheduled for Feb. 6 

has been canceled. 

Whether it ever happens later this winter or in the spring is in the hands of the state Supreme 

Court, which has been considering an appeal of Superior Court Judge Barbara Bellis’ order to 

hold the primary do-over. 

The Feb. 6 election would have been the second redo of the contest between Councilwoman 

Jeanette Herron and running mate Michael DeFilippo and their challengers, ex-state Rep. Robert 

Keeley and Zoning Commissioner Anne Pappas Phillips. They are competing for the two seats 

representing the 133rd Council District. 

Last September’s initial primary ended with DeFillippo the top-vote getter and Herron and 

Keeley tied for second. Herron prevailed when an absentee ballot cast for her was discovered 

following a recount. 

Keeley challenged the results and Bellis ordered another primary for Nov. 14. 

DeFilippo and Herron won that contest as well, and more decisively. But questions were again 

raised about absentee ballots — including whether Town Chairman Mario Testa meddled in the 

election when he asked Police Chief Armando Perez to dispatch an officer to help DeFilippo 

collect absentee ballots. DeFilippo bartends at Testa’s restaurant. 

A frustrated Bellis ordered a third primary for Feb. 6, and the city filed an appeal that the state 

Supreme Court heard just prior to Christmas. At the time the court was expected to issue a ruling 

in a matter of weeks. 

That did not happen, so the sides recently agreed to cancel the Feb. 6 election until the higher 

court issued a decision, so that more money was not spent on an election that could be rendered 

null and void by the justices’ decision. 

“Did I think the court would rule by now? I was thinking it may,” Herron said Tuesday. “But I 

think that the longer it takes (that means) they’re really doing their due diligence and checking 

the law.” 

Keeley confirmed he had agreed to the cancellation. 

“We have no ruling as of yet and we need a good five weeks at least for the city to prepare for 

the election,” he said. “So Feb. 6 unfortunately is out of the question. Just impossible,” Keeley 

said. “I can’t say when it’s going to happen or even if until the court renders its decision.” 


